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SUBCHAPTER C—ENFORCEMENT PROCEDURES

PART 1534—ENFORCEMENT PRO-
CEDURES FOR REGULATIONS RE-
QUIRING EQUAL OPPORTUNITY
DURING PLANNING, CONSTRUC-
TION, AND INITIAL OPERATION
OF THE ALASKA NATURAL GAS
TRANSPORTATION SYSTEM

Sec.
1534.1 General.
1534.2 Initial stage of compliance review.
1534.3 Initial stage of complaint investiga-

tion.
1534.4 Procedures for determination of com-

pliance or noncompliance and for concil-
iation.

1534.5 Enforcement procedures.

AUTHORITY: Secs. 9 and 17 of the Alaska
Natural Gas Transportation Act, 15 U.S.C.
719g and o; 43 CFR 34.10(d); and secs. 102 and
202 of Reorganization Plan No. 1 of 1979.

SOURCE: 46 FR 22337, Apr. 16, 1981, unless
otherwise noted.

§ 1534.1 General.
(a) Pursuant to § 34.10(d) of the under-

lying regulations (43 CFR part 34) and
to Section 9 of the Alaska Natural Gas
Transportation Act (ANGTA), the Of-
fice of the Federal Inspector (OFI) has
established in this part procedures for
enforcing Section 17 of ANGTA, Condi-
tion 11 of the President’s Decision (De-
cision and Report to Congress on the
Alaska Natural Gas Transportation
System, approved by H.J. Res. 621, Pub.
L. 95–158) and all implementing rules,
regulations, orders, and actions taken
thereunder (referred to throughout this
part collectively as ‘‘these regula-
tions’’).

(1) Section 1534.2 describes how the
OFI will conduct the initial stage of
compliance review.

(2) Section 1534.3 describes how the
OFI will conduct the initial stage of in-
vestigating complaints that these regu-
lations have been violated.

(3) Section 1534.4 describes the subse-
quent procedures for determining com-
pliance or noncompliance, including
preliminary findings and final deter-
minations, and for pursuing concilia-
tion and voluntary compliance, which
are the same for both compliance re-
view and also complaint investigation.

(4) Section 1534.5 describes how the
OFI will enforce these regulations once
it has made a final determination that
a recipient, contractor, or subcontrac-
tor is not in compliance.

(b) The time limitations imposed by
this part on the OFI and all parties to
enforcement are binding, unless for
good cause shown the OFI determines
that an extension would be in the pub-
lic interest.

§ 1534.2 Initial stage of compliance re-
view.

(a) The OFI will conduct initial peri-
odic review (including possible spot on-
site review) of selected recipients, con-
tractors, and subcontractors to deter-
mine compliance with these regula-
tions.

(b) If, based on the initial periodic re-
view conducted under paragraph (a) of
this section, the OFI has reasonable
cause to believe that these regulations
are not being complied with, it will no-
tify the respective recipient, contrac-
tor, or subcontractor by letter of a sub-
sequent and formal on-site review, to
be conducted after 15 calendar days of
that notice. For formal on-site review
just involving a contractor and/or sub-
contractor, the OFI will also forward a
copy of the letter of on-site review to
the corresponding recipient.

(c) The contents of such a letter giv-
ing notice of the subsequent on-site re-
view, issued under paragraph (b) of this
section, as well as the remaining proce-
dures for compliance review, are de-
tailed in § 1534.4 of this part.

(d) After completion of initial peri-
odic compliance review, the OFI will
certify when a recipient, contractor, or
subcontractor is found to be complying
with these regulations. This certifi-
cation of compliance does not, how-
ever, preclude a later determination of
noncompliance, but only under the fol-
lowing circumstances:

(1) In light of new or additional infor-
mation which the OFI should not rea-
sonably be expected to possess, the full
facts were unknown during the compli-
ance review; or

(2) The OFI subsequently finds non-
compliance for a later time period, not
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the subject of the current initial peri-
odic review.

§ 1534.3 Initial stage of complaint in-
vestigation.

(a) Complaints alleging violation of
these regulations, in the nature of em-
ployment discrimination, will be han-
dled by the Equal Employment Oppor-
tunity Commission (EEOC) with OFI
coordination, pursuant to the Memo-
randum of Understanding informally
agreed to and, after public comment,
planned to be signed into effect by the
two agencies.

(1) The EEOC will process all com-
plaints alleging employment discrimi-
nation within its jurisdiction. All other
complaints will be processed, pursuant
to paragraph (b) of this section.

(2) Under the MOU the OFI may be-
come involved in two specific aspects
of employment discrimination proceed-
ings handled by the EEOC. First, where
it appears that the EEOC’s efforts at
conciliation may fail, the OFI may
then attempt such conciliation. Sec-
ond, when EEOC and OFI efforts at
conciliation have failed the OFI, after
consultation with the EEOC, may pur-
sue its own enforcement action.

(b) For all other complaints alleging
violation of these regulations, the OFI
will, within 35 calendar days of receipt,
notify the pertinent recipient, contrac-
tor, or subcontractor by letter (ap-
pended to which will be a copy of the
complaint) of the initiation of an in-
vestigation. For complaints just
against a contractor and/or subcontrac-
tor, the OFI will also forward a copy of
the complaint and notice to the cor-
responding recipient. At the same time
the OFI will notify the complainant of
this action and the procedures to be
followed. Complaints to be investigated
by the OFI must be in writing and con-
tain the following:

(1) Name, address, and telephone
number of the complainant;

(2) Name and address of the recipient,
contractor, or subcontractor charged
by the complainant;

(3) Description of the acts alleged to
violate these regulations; and

(4) Any other pertinent information.
(c) The contents of the letter initiat-

ing investigation, issued under para-
graph (b) of this section, as well as the

remaining procedures for complaint in-
vestigation, are detailed in § 1534.4 im-
mediately below.

§ 1534.4 Procedures for determination
of compliance or noncompliance
and for conciliation.

(a) This Section governs how the OFI
will process cases of possible non-com-
pliance, whether generated through
compliance review or complaint inves-
tigation, initiated under §§ 1534.2 and
1534.3 respectively.

(b) Upon finding reasonable cause to
believe that there is noncompliance,
during compliance review, or upon ini-
tiating investigation, after receipt of a
complaint, the OFI will first notify the
potentially noncompliant recipient,
contractor, or subcontractor of the fol-
lowing:

(1) A request for pertinent informa-
tion and data;

(2) A statement of the practices to be
reviewed, and the programs or activi-
ties affected by the compliance review
or complaint investigation;

(3) An opportunity to respond in
writing:

(i) To explain, support, or otherwise
address the practices to be reviewed or

(ii) To rebut or deny the allegations
made in the complaint; and

(4) The schedule for review or inves-
tigation, including formal on-site re-
view or investigation to commence 15
calendar days after the notice.

(c) Within 30 calendar days of com-
pletion of the formal on-site review or
investigation (which itself will be con-
ducted expeditiously by the OFI but
under no set timetable), conducted as
per paragraph (b)(4) of this section, the
OFI will notify the pertinent recipient,
contractor, or subcontractor in writing
of:

(1) Preliminary findings as to compli-
ance or noncompliance; any complain-
ant will receive notice of the prelimi-
nary findings;

(2) Where appropriate, recommenda-
tions for achieving voluntary compli-
ance;

(3) The opportunity to request that
the OFI engage in voluntary compli-
ance negotiations (to be completed
within 20 calendar days of this written
notice) prior to a final determination
of compliance or noncompliance; and
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(4) Where a contractor or subcontrac-
tor alone appears to be in possible non-
compliance, the obligation on the part
of the appropriate recipient (after no-
tice of the preliminary finding directed
to the contractor or subcontractor) to
assist the OFI in achieving voluntary
compliance, failure for which may also
be processed through these procedures
to determine noncompliance with these
regulations.

(d) The OFI will render a final deter-
mination as to compliance or non-
compliance within 45 calendar days of
notice given under paragraph (c) of this
section.

(1) A final determination of non-
compliance will be made in the follow-
ing situations:

(i) The preliminary recommendation
for voluntary compliance is not fol-
lowed;

(ii) Voluntary compliance is not se-
cured; or

(iii) The preliminary finding of non-
compliance is not shown to be false.

(2) A final determination of non-
compliance will contain the following
provisions:

(i) A statement with specificity of
how the recipient, contractor, or sub-
contractor has violated these regula-
tions;

(ii) A detailed basis for this finding of
noncompliance, including how the re-
cipient, contractor, or subcontractor
failed to follow the recommendations
contained in the OFI’s preliminary
finding, rendered pursuant to para-
graph (c) of this section; and

(iii) Final recommendations on reme-
dial actions to bring the recipient, con-
tractor, or subcontractor into compli-
ance.

(e) Where a final determination of
noncompliance has been made under
paragraph (d) of this section, the OFI
will so advise the pertinent recipient,
contractor, subcontractor, and any
complainant in writing, giving an addi-
tional 10 calendar days in which to
comply voluntarily. If the recipient,
contractor, or subcontractor has not so
complied, the OFI will institute en-
forcement proceedings under § 1534.5 of
this part.

(f) In cases where complaints have
been filed against contractors or sub-
contractors only, the OFI will notify

the appropriate recipient pursuant to
paragraphs (b), (c) and (e) of this sec-
tion.

(g) All voluntary compliance agree-
ments, whether formed under para-
graphs (c)(3) or (e) of this section, will
have the following features:

(1) The agreement shall:
(i) Be in writing;
(ii) Be signed by an authorized offi-

cial of the recipient, contractor, or
subcontractor and by the OFI des-
ignated official;

(iii) Contain commitments regarding
the precise remedial action to be taken
and the dates for completion of those
remedial actions, including commit-
ments to eliminate all discriminatory
practices and conditions; and

(iv) Include a provision that breach
of the agreement may result in further
enforcement actions by the OFI.

(2) Upon execution of the agreement,
the OFI will certify compliance, condi-
tioned upon:

(i) Performance of the commitments
given under paragraph (f)(1)(iii) of this
section, and

(ii) The full facts being known at the
time the agreement was executed.

(h) In the case of complaints, the OFI
will notify the complainant of actions
taken, including:

(1) Final determination of non-
compliance, and subsequent enforce-
ment efforts;

(2) Finding of compliance;
(3) Achieving voluntary compliance

through conciliation; or
(4) Closing the investigation due to

complainant’s failure to cooperate or
provide necessary information.

§ 1534.5 Enforcement procedures.
(a) The OFI will act pursuant to this

section when it has rendered a final de-
termination of noncompliance, under
§ 1534.4(d), and the noncompliant recipi-
ent, contractor, or subcontractor has
failed to comply voluntarily within 10
days thereafter, under § 1534.4(e). In ad-
dition, the OFI will act pursuant to
this section when acting against cer-
tain employment discrimination, based
on determinations of the EEOC, as per
§ 1534.3(a)(2).

(b) Except as provided in paragraph
(c) of this section, the OFI will seek ju-
dicial enforcement in the United
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States District Court having venue,
seeking appropriate injunctive and
civil fine relief, as provided in 43 CFR
34.11(b) of the 43 CFR part 34 regula-
tions. Such civil action will be com-
menced following consultation and co-
ordination between the OFI General
Counsel and the Civil Rights Division
of the Department of Justice and where
appropriate, the EEOC.

(c) In the event that the OFI finds, as
part of its final determination made
under § 1534.4(d), that a recipient, con-
tractor, or subcontractor has so con-
sistently and substantially failed to
meet its approved affirmative action
plan that the overall equal opportunity
goals of section 17 of ANGTA and the 43
CFR part 34 regulations are in jeop-
ardy, the OFI may issue a compliance
order stopping work on the particular
ANGTS activity until compliance is as-
sured. The procedure for issuing such a
compliance order entails the following:

(1) Within 10 calendar days of the
final determination of noncompliance
and related 10-day compliance period
(as defined in paragraph (a) of this sec-
tion), the OFI will issue a show cause
order why the noncompliant recipient,
contractor, or subcontractor should
not immediately be subject to a com-
pliance order and work stoppage. The
show cause order will contain the fol-
lowing:

(i) A summary of the final determina-
tion of noncompliance;

(ii) A statement of the recipient, con-
tractor, or subcontractor’s subsequent
failure to achieve voluntary compli-
ance;

(iii) A statement explaining why the
violation of the approved affirmative
action plan is so serious as to warrant
work stoppage; and

(iv) Notice that the OFI will hold an
informal conference within 10 calendar
days.

(2) The noncompliant recipient, con-
tractor, or subcontractor must present
oral argument and documentary sup-
port in rebuttal at this informal con-
ference:

(i) If the Director of the OFI Office of
Equal Opportunity/Minority Business
Enterprise or designee, who will pre-

side over the informal conference, con-
cludes that there are no material facts
in issue, he or she will render in writ-
ing a recommended decision on the
compliance order within 15 calendar
days of the close of the informal con-
ference.

(ii) If the Director or designee con-
cludes, however, that there are mate-
rial facts in issue which cannot be
ascertained without a hearing on the
record, he or she will set the proceed-
ing for hearing.

(A) The General Counsel of the OFI
or designee will preside over and con-
duct any such hearing on the record,
under procedures established by the
OFI for similar proceedings (10 CFR
part 1508).

(B) Following the presentation of
oral and written evidence, an oppor-
tunity for cross-examination, and the
filing of briefs, the General Counsel
will render in writing a recommended
decision on the compliance order with-
in 15 calendar days of the close of the
hearing.

(3) The Federal Inspector or delegate
will render a final decision on the com-
pliance order. The following process
will be employed:

(i) Within 10 calendar days of
issuance of a recommended decision,
under either paragraph (c)(2)(i) or
(c)(2)(ii) of this section, the respondent
recipient, contractor, or subcontractor
and, in the case of a complaint inves-
tigation, the complainant may file a
brief agreeing with or contesting the
recommended decision.

(ii) Except when the record is unduly
voluminous and complex, the Federal
Inspector or delegate will issue in writ-
ing a final decision within 20 days of
receiving the briefs.

(iii) When the final decision is to
issue a compliance order and to stop
work, the Federal Inspector or delegate
will institute the prescribed sanctions,
unless the respondent has complied
within 10 calendar days of the compli-
ance order.
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PART 1535—ENFORCEMENT OF
NONDISCRIMINATION ON THE
BASIS OF HANDICAP IN PRO-
GRAMS OR ACTIVITIES CON-
DUCTED BY OFFICE OF THE FED-
ERAL INSPECTOR FOR THE ALAS-
KA NATURAL GAS TRANSPOR-
TATION SYSTEM

Sec.
1535.101 Purpose.
1535.102 Application.
1535.103 Definitions.
1535.104—1535.109 [Reserved]
1535.110 Self-evaluation.
1535.111 Notice.
1535.112—1535.129 [Reserved]
1535.130 General prohibitions against dis-

crimination.
1535.131—1535.139 [Reserved]
1535.140 Employment.
1535.141—1535.148 [Reserved]
1535.149 Program accessibility: Discrimina-

tion prohibited.
1535.150 Program accessibility: Existing fa-

cilities
1535.151 Program accessibility: New con-

struction and alterations.
1535.152—1535.159 [Reserved]
1535.160 Communications.
1535.161—1535.169 [Reserved]
1535.170 Compliance procedures.
1535.171—1535.999 [Reserved]

AUTHORITY: 29 U.S.C. 794.

SOURCE: 51 FR 4579, Feb. 5, 1986, unless oth-
erwise noted.

§ 1535.101 Purpose.
This part effectuates section 119 of

the Rehabilitation, Comprehensive
Services, and Developmental Disabil-
ities Amendments of 1978, which
amended section 504 of the Rehabilita-
tion Act of 1973 to prohibit discrimina-
tion on the basis of handicap in pro-
grams or activities conducted by Exec-
utive agencies or the United States
Postal Service.

§ 1535.102 Application.
This part applies to all programs or

activities conducted by the agency.

§ 1535.103 Definitions.
For purposes of this part, the term—
Assistant Attorney General means the

Assistant Attorney General, Civil
Rights Division, United States Depart-
ment of Justice.

Auxiliary aids means services or de-
vices that enable persons with im-
paired sensory, manual, or speaking
skills to have an equal opportunity to
participate in, and enjoy the benefits
of, programs or activities conducted by
the agency. For example, auxiliary aids
useful for persons with impaired vision
include readers, Brailled materials,
audio recordings, telecommunications
devices and other similar services and
devices. Auxiliary aids useful for per-
sons with impaired hearing include
telephone handset amplifiers, tele-
phones compatible with hearing aids,
telecommunication devices for deaf
persons (TDD’s), interpreters,
notetakers, written materials, and
other similar services and devices.

Complete complaint means a written
statement that contains the complain-
ant’s name and address and describes
the agency’s alleged discriminatory ac-
tion in sufficient detail to inform the
agency of the nature and date of the al-
leged violation of section 504. It shall
be signed by the complainant or by
someone authorized to do so on his or
her behalf. Complaints filed on behalf
of classes or third parties shall describe
or identify (by name, if possible) the
alleged victims of discrimination.

Facility means all or any portion of
buildings, structures, equipment,
roads, walks, parking lots, rolling
stock or other conveyances, or other
real or personal property.

Handicapped person means any person
who has a physical or mental impair-
ment that substantially limits one or
more major life activities, has a record
of such an impairment, or is regarded
as having such an impairment.

As used in this definition, the phrase:
(l) Physical or mental impairment in-

cludes—
(i) Any physiological disorder or con-

dition, cosmetic disfigurement, or ana-
tomical loss affecting one of more of
the following body systems: Neuro-
logical; musculoskeletal; special sense
organs; respiratory, including speech
organs; cardiovascular; reproductive;
digestive; genitourinary; hemic and
lymphatic; skin; and endocrine; or

(ii) Any mental or psychological dis-
order, such as mental retardation, or-
ganic brain syndrome, emotional or
mental illness, and specific learning
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disabilities. The term ‘‘physical or
mental impairment’’ includes, but is
not limited to, such diseases and condi-
tions as orthopedic, visual, speech, and
hearing impairments, cerebral palsy,
epilepsy, muscular dystrophy, multiple
sclerosis, cancer, heart disease, diabe-
tes, mental retardation, emotional ill-
ness, and drug addition and alcholism.

(2) Major life activities includes func-
tions such as caring for one’s self, per-
forming manual tasks, walking, seeing,
hearing, speaking, breathing, learning,
and working.

(3) Has a record of such an impairment
means has a history of, or has been
misclassified as having, a mental or
physical impairment that substantially
limits one or more major life activi-
ties.

(4) Is regarded as having an impairment
means—

(i) Has a physical or mental impair-
ment that does not substantially limit
major life activities but is treated by
the agency as constituting such a limi-
tation;

(ii) Has a physical or mental impair-
ment that substantially limits major
life activities only as a result of the at-
titudes of others toward such impair-
ment; or

(iii) Has none of the impairments de-
fined in subparagraph (1) of this defini-
tion but is treated by the agency as
having such an impairment.

Qualified handicapped person means—
(1) With respect to any agency pro-

gram or activity under which a person
is required to perform services or to
achieve a level of accomplishment, a
handicapped person who meets the es-
sential eligibility requirements and
who can achieve the purpose of the pro-
gram or activity without modifications
in the program or activity that the
agency can demonstrate would result
in a fundamental alteration in its na-
ture; or

(2) With respect to any other pro-
gram or activity, a handicapped person
who meets the essential eligibility re-
quirements for participation in, or re-
ceipt of benefits from, that program or
activity.

(3) Qualified handicapped person is de-
fined for purposes of employment in 29
CFR 1613.702(f), which is made applica-
ble to this part by § 1535.140.

Section 504 means section 504 of the
Rehabilitation Act of 1973 (Pub. L. 93–
112, 87 Stat. 394 (29 U.S.C. 794)), as
amended by the Rehabilitation Act
Amendments of 1974 (Pub. L. 93–516, 88
Stat. 1617), and the Rehabilitation,
Comprehensive Services, and Develop-
mental Disabilities Amendments of
1978 (Pub. L. 95–602, 92 Stat. 2955). As
used in this part, section 504 applies
only to programs or activities con-
ducted by Executive agencies and not
to federally assisted programs.

[51 FR 4579, Feb. 5, 1986; 51 FR 7543, Mar. 3,
1986]

§§ 1535.104—1535.109 [Reserved]

§ 1535.110 Self-evaluation.

(a) The agency shall, by April 9, 1987,
evaluate its current policies and prac-
tices, and the effects thereof, that do
not or may not meet the requirements
of this part, and, to the extent modi-
fication of any such policies and prac-
tices is required, the agency shall pro-
ceed to make the necessary modifica-
tions.

(b) The agency shall provide an op-
portunity to interested persons, includ-
ing handicapped persons or organiza-
tions representing handicapped per-
sons, to participate in the self-evalua-
tion process by submitting comments
(both oral and written).

(c) The agency shall, until three
years following the completion of the
self-evaluation, maintain on file and
make available for public inspections:

(1) A description of areas examined
and any problems identified, and

(2) A description of any modifications
made.

§ 1535.111 Notice.

The agency shall make available to
employees, applicants, participants,
beneficiaries, and other interested per-
sons such information regarding the
provisions of this part and its applica-
bility to the programs or activities
conducted by the agency, and make
such information available to them in
such manner as the head of the agency
finds necessary to apprise such persons
of the protections against discrimina-
tion assured them by section 504 and
this regulation.

VerDate 20<JAN>98 11:16 Feb 26, 1998 Jkt 179035 PO 00000 Frm 00869 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 Y:\SGML\179035.TXT 179035-3



874

10 CFR Ch. XV (1–1–98 Edition) §§ 1535.112—1535.129

§§ 1535.112—1535.129 [Reserved]

§ 1535.130 General prohibitions
against discrimination.

(a) No qualified handicapped person
shall, on the basis of handicap, be ex-
cluded from participation in, be denied
the benefits of, or otherwise be sub-
jected to discrimination under any pro-
gram or activity conducted by the
agency.

(b)(1) The agency, in providing any
aid, benefit, or service, may not, di-
rectly or through contractual, licens-
ing, or other arrangements, on the
basis of handicap—

(i) Deny a qualified handicapped per-
son the opportunity to participate in
or benefit from the aid, benefit, or
service;

(ii) Afford a qualfied handicapped
person an opportunity to participate in
or benefit from the aid, benefit, or
service that is not equal to that af-
forded others;

(iii) Provide a qualified handicapped
person with an aid, benefit, or service
that is not as effective in affording
equal opportunity to obtain the same
result, to gain the same benefit, or to
reach the same level of achievement as
that provided to others;

(iv) Provide different or separate aid,
benefits, or services to handicapped
persons or to any class of handicapped
persons than is provided to others un-
less such action is necessary to provide
qualified handicapped persons with aid,
benefits, or services that are as effec-
tive as those provided to others;

(v) Deny a qualified handicapped per-
son the opportunity to participate as a
member of planning or advisory boards;
or

(vi) Otherwise limit a qualified
handicapped person in the enjoyment
of any right, privilege, advantage, or
opportunity enjoyed by others receiv-
ing the aid, benefit, or service.

(2) The agency may not deny a quali-
fied handicapped person the oppor-
tunity to participate in programs or
activities that are not separate or dif-
ferent, despite the existence of permis-
sibly separate or different programs or
activities.

(3) The agency may not, directly or
through contractual or other arrange-
ments, utilize criteria or methods of

administration the purpose or effect of
which would—

(i) Subject qualified handicapped per-
sons to discrimination on the basis of
handicap; or

(ii) Defeat or substantially impair ac-
complishment of the objectives of a
program or activity with respect to
handicapped persons.

(4) The agency may not, in determin-
ing the site or location of a facility,
make selections the purpose or effect
of which would—

(i) Exclude handicapped persons
from, deny them the benefits of, or oth-
erwise subject them to discrimination
under any program or activity con-
ducted by the agency; or

(ii) Defeat or substantially impair
the accomplishment of the objectives
of a program or activity with respect
to handicapped persons.

(5) The agency, in the selection of
procurement contractors, may not use
criteria that subject qualified handi-
capped persons to discrimination on
the basis of handicap.

(c) The exclusion of nonhandicapped
persons from the benefits of a program
limited by Federal statute or Execu-
tive order to handicapped persons or
the exclusion of a specific class of
handicapped persons from a program
limited by Federal statute or Execu-
tive order to a different class of handi-
capped persons is not prohibited by
this part.

(d) The agency shall administer pro-
grams and activities in the most inte-
grated setting appropriate to the needs
of qualified handicapped persons.

§§ 1535.131—1535.139 [Reserved]

§ 1535.140 Employment.

No qualified handicapped person
shall, on the basis of handicap, be sub-
jected to discrimination in employ-
ment under any program or activity
conducted by the agency. The defini-
tions, requirements, and procedures of
section 501 of the Rehabilitation Act of
1973 (29 U.S.C. 791), as established by
the Equal Employment Opportunity
Commission in 29 CFR part 1613, shall
apply to employment in federally con-
ducted programs or activities.
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§§ 1535.141—1535.148 [Reserved]

§ 1535.149 Program accessibility: Dis-
crimination prohibited.

Except as otherwise provided in
§ 1535.150, no qualified handicapped per-
son shall, because the agency’s facili-
ties are inaccessible to or unusable by
handicapped persons, be denied the
benefits of, be excluded from participa-
tion in, or otherwise be subjected to
discrimination under any program or
activity conducted by the agency.

§ 1535.150 Program accessibility: Exist-
ing facilities.

(a) General. The agency shall operate
each program or activity so that the
program or activity, when viewed in its
entirety, is readily accessible to and
usable by handicapped persons. This
paragraph does not—

(1) Necessarily require the agency to
make each of its existing facilities ac-
cessible to and usable by handicapped
persons; or

(2) Require the agency to take any
action that it can demonstrate would
result in a fundamental alteration in
the nature of a program or activity or
in undue financial and administrative
burdens. In those circumstances where
agency personnel believe that the pro-
posed action would fundamentally
alter the program or activity or would
result in undue financial and adminis-
trative burdens, the agency has the
burden of proving that compliance with
§ 1535.150(a) would result in such alter-
ation or burdens. The decision that
compliance would result in such alter-
ation or burdens must be made by the
agency head or his or her designee
after considering all agency resources
available for use in the funding and op-
eration of the conducted program or
activity, and must be accompanied by
a written statement of the reasons for
reaching that conclusion. If an action
would result in such an alteration or
such burdens, the agency shall take
any other action that would not result
in such an alteration or such burdens
but would nevertheless ensure that
handicapped persons receive the bene-
fits and services of the program or ac-
tivity.

(b) Methods. The agency may comply
with the requirements of this section

through such means as redesign of
equipment, reassignment of services to
accessible buildings, assignment of
aides to beneficiaries, home visits, de-
livery of services at alternate acces-
sible sites, alteration of existing facili-
ties and construction of new facilities,
use of accessible rolling stock, or any
other methods that result in making
its programs or activities readily ac-
cessible to and usable by handicapped
persons. The agency is nor required to
make structural changes in existing fa-
cilities where other methods are effec-
tive in achieving compliance with this
section. The agency, in making alter-
ations to existing buildings, shall meet
accessibility requirements to the ex-
tent compelled by the Architectural
Barriers Act of 1968, as amended (42
U.S.C. 4151–4157), and any regulations
implementing it. In choosing among
available methods for meeting the re-
quirements of this section, the agency
shall give priority to those methods
that offer programs and activities to
qualified handicapped persons in the
most integrated setting appropriate.

(c) Time period for compliance. The
agency shall comply with the obliga-
tions established under this section by
June 6, 1986, except that where struc-
tural changes in facilities are under-
taken, such changes shall be made by
April 7, 1989, but in any event as expe-
ditiously as possible.

(d) Transition plan. In the event that
structural changes to facilities will be
undertaken to achieve program acces-
sibility, the agency shall develop, by
October 7, 1986, a transition plan set-
ting forth the steps necessary to com-
plete such changes. The agency shall
provide an opportunity to interested
persons, including handicapped persons
or organizations representing handi-
capped persons, to participate in the
development of the transition plan by
submitting comments (both oral and
written). A copy of the transition plan
shall be made available for public in-
spection. The plan shall, at a mini-
mum—

(1) Identify physical obstacles in the
agency’s facilities that limit the acces-
sibility of its programs or activities to
handicapped persons;
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(2) Describe in detail the methods
that will be used to make the facilities
accessible;

(3) Specify the schedule for taking
the steps necessary to achieve compli-
ance with this section and, if the time
period of the transition plan is longer
than one year, identify steps that will
be taken during each year of the tran-
sition period; and

(4) Indicate the official responsible
for implementation of the plan.

[51 FR 4579, Feb. 5, 1986; 51 FR 7543, Mar. 3,
1986]

§ 1535.151 Program accessibility: New
construction and alterations.

Each building or part of a building
that is constructed or altered by, on
behalf of, or for the use of the agency
shall be designed, constructed, or al-
tered so as to be readily accessible to
and usable by handicapped persons.
The definitions, requirements, and
standards of the Architectural Barriers
Act (42 U.S.C. 4151–4157), as established
in 41 CFR 101–19.600 to 101–19.607, apply
to buildings covered by this section.

§§ 1535.152—1535.159 [Reserved]

§ 1535.160 Communications.
(a) The agency shall take appropriate

steps to ensure effective communica-
tion with applicants, participants, per-
sonnel of other Federal entities, and
members of the public.

(1) The agency shall furnish appro-
priate auxiliary aids where necessary
to afford a handicapped person an equal
opportunity to participate in, and
enjoy the benefits of, a program or ac-
tivity conducted by the agency.

(i) In determining what type of auxil-
iary aid is necessary, the agency shall
give primary consideration to the re-
quests of the handicapped person.

(ii) The agency need not provide indi-
vidually prescribed devices, readers for
personal use or study, or other devices
of a personal nature.

(2) Where the agency communicates
with applicants and beneficiaries by
telephone, telecommunication devices
for deaf persons (TDD’s) or equally ef-
fective telecommunication systems
shall be used.

(b) The agency shall ensure that in-
terested persons, including persons

with impaired vision or hearing, can
obtain information as to the existence
and location of accessible services, ac-
tivities, and facilities.

(c) The agency shall provide signage
at a primary entrance to each of its in-
accessible facilities, directing users to
a location at which they can obtain in-
formation about accessible facilities.
The international symbol for acces-
sibility shall be used at each primary
entrance of an accessible facility.

(d) This section does not require the
agency to take any action that it can
demonstrate would result in a fun-
damental alteration in the nature of a
program or activity or in undue finan-
cial and administrative burdens. In
those circumstances where agency per-
sonnel believe that the proposed action
would fundamentally alter the program
or activity or would result in undue fi-
nancial and administrative burdens,
the agency has the burden of proving
that compliance with § 1535.160 would
result in such alteration or burdens.
The decision that compliance would re-
sult in such alteration or burdens must
be made by the agency head or his or
her designee after considering all agen-
cy resources available for use in the
funding and operation of the conducted
program or activity, and must be ac-
companied by a written statement of
the reasons for reaching that conclu-
sion. If an action required to comply
with this section would result in such
an alteration or such burdens, the
agency shall take any other action
that would not result in such an alter-
ation or such burdens but would never-
theless ensure that, to the maximum
extent possible, handicapped persons
receive the benefits and services of the
program or activity.

§§ 1535.161—1535.169 [Reserved]

§ 1535.170 Compliance procedures.
(a) Except as provided in paragraph

(b) of this section, this section applies
to all allegations of discrimination on
the basis of handicap in programs or
activities conducted by the agency.

(b) The agency shall process com-
plaints alleging violations of section
504 with respect to employment accord-
ing to the procedures established by
the Equal Employment Opportunity

VerDate 20<JAN>98 11:16 Feb 26, 1998 Jkt 179035 PO 00000 Frm 00872 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 Y:\SGML\179035.TXT 179035-3



877

Office of Fed. Inspector §§ 1535.171—1535.999

Commission in 29 CFR part 1613 pursu-
ant to section 501 of the Rehabilitation
Act of 1973 (29 U.S.C. 791).

(c) Legal Counsel, Office of the Fed-
eral Inspector of the Alaska Natural
Gas Transportation System shall be re-
sponsible for coordinating implementa-
tion of this section. Complaints may be
sent to Legal Counsel, Office of the
Federal Inspector of the Alaska Natu-
ral Gas, 1000 Independence Avenue,
SW., Washington, D.C. 20585.

(d) The agency shall accept and in-
vestigate all complete complaints for
which it has jurisdiction. All complete
complaints must be filed within 180
days of the alleged act of discrimina-
tion. The agency may extend this time
period for good cause.

(e) If the agency receives a complaint
over which it does not have jurisdic-
tion, it shall promptly notify the com-
plainant and shall make reasonable ef-
forts to refer the complaint to the ap-
propriate government entity.

(f) The agency shall notify the Archi-
tectural and Transportation Barriers
Compliance Board upon receipt of any
complaint alleging that a building or
facility that is subject to the Architec-
tural Barriers Act of 1968, as amended
(42 U.S.C. 4151–4157), or section 502 of
the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as
amended (29 U.S.C. 792), is not readily
accessible to and usable by handi-
capped persons.

(g) Within 180 days of the receipt of a
complete complaint for which it has ju-
risdiction, the agency shall notify the

complainant of the results of the inves-
tigation in a letter containing—

(1) Findings of fact and conclusions
of law;

(2) A description of a remedy for each
violation found;

(3) A notice of the right to appeal.
(h) Appeals of the findings of fact and

conclusions of law or remedies must be
filed by the complainant within 90 days
of receipt from the agency of the letter
required by § 1535.170(g). The agency
may extend this time for good cause.

(i) Timely appeals shall be accepted
and processed by the head of the agen-
cy.

(j) The head of the agency shall no-
tify the complainant of the results of
the appeal within 60 days of the receipt
of the request. If the head of the agen-
cy determines that additional informa-
tion is needed from the complainant,
he or she shall have 60 days from the
date of receipt of the additional infor-
mation to make his or her determina-
tion on the appeal.

(k) The time limits cited in para-
graphs (g) and (j) of this section may be
extended with the permission of the
Assistant Attorney General.

(l) The agency may delegate its au-
thority for conducting complaint in-
vestigations to other Federal agencies,
except that the authority for making
the final determination may not be
delegated to another agency.

[51 FR 4579, Feb. 5, 1986, as amended at 51 FR
4574, Feb. 5, 1986]

§§ 1535.171—1535.999 [Reserved]
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